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ANSWER OF NORTHWEST AIRLINES, INC. 

Northwest Airlines, Inc. (“Northwest”) hereby answers the Emergency Joint Motion of American Airlines, Inc. (“American or AA”) and British Airways PLC (“British Airways or BA”) to Limit Access to Confidential Materials.   American and British Airways ask that the Department deny Richard H. Anderson, CEO of Northwest Airlines, Inc., access to confidential materials filed by American and BA.  The Department should reject American and BA’s effort to restrict Northwest’s informed participation in this proceeding.   

Mr. Anderson’s affidavit is in full compliance with the procedures set forth by the Department for review of the confidential record in this proceeding.  (Notice dated August 16, 2001 in Dockets OST-01-10387 and OST-01-10388).   Mr. Anderson is an attorney and, since he was formerly Northwest’s principal antitrust counsel, has expertise in the issues raised in this proceeding.  He regularly participates in company matters involving legal and regulatory issues.

If approved, the proposed AA/BA alliance will have significant anticompetitive ramifications for the entire aviation industry as well as Northwest.  The legal and regulatory issues raised by this transaction warrant the attention of senior executives.  Without access to the confidential record, a senior executive such as Mr. Anderson would be unable to fully participate in the Company’s decisions with respect to the proceeding.

The mere fact that Mr. Anderson is involved in strategic decisionmaking at Northwest does not preclude him from being in compliance with the Department’s procedures for reviewing the confidential record.  The Department has previously rejected requests to exclude access to confidential information by officials involved in competitive decisionmaking.  In the United/Lufthansa proceeding, the Department properly concluded that such an exclusion is “unnecessary” as “the safeguards already included in the affidavit process . . . should prove more than adequate to prevent undue competitive harm” to applicants.  (Notice Granting Access to Documents, dated November 24, 1993, Docket 49223, p.2).  

It is not for the Joint Applicants to decide who among Northwest’s officials should participate in Northwest’s opposition in this proceeding.   Nor is the timing of these officials participation a matter to be determined outside the company.  With respect to timing, however, it is understandable that an official with the demands such as Mr. Anderson’s would focus on this proceeding only as the record is further developed.  Moreover, the Joint Applicants filed confidential materials as recently as November 28, 2001, only upon being compelled to do so by Motion of Continental Airlines, that bear directly on critical issues to be examined in this proceeding and contain facts disclosed for the first time.   Finally, while the Joint Applicants seem to believe that this proceeding will be officially closed as of today, Northwest anticipates additional procedural steps, including at a minimum Show Cause procedures. 

For the foregoing reasons, the Motion of American and BA should be denied.
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